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JUVENILE RAPE VICTIMS

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 24, 1985

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON JUVENILE JUSTICE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, DC.

The committee met at 10 a.m., in room 226, Dirksen Senate
Office Building, Hon. Arlen Specter (chairman of the subcommit-
tee) presiding.

Present: Senators McConnell and Simon.

Staff present: Neal S. Manne, chief counsel; Michael Russell,
counsel; Tracy McGee, chief clerk; Vic Maddox, office of Senator
McConnell; Rick Holcomb, office of Senator Denton; Laurie West-
ley, office of Senator Simon; Steve Ross, office of Senator Metz-
enbaum.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. ARLEN SPECTER, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA, CHAIRMAN, SUBCOM-
MITTEE ON JUVENILE JUSTICE

Senator SpECTER. Good morning, the Committee on the Judiciary,
the Subcommittee on Juvenile Justice will now commence, on this
hearing to consider the problems of juvenile victims in sexual as-
sault cases.

The Juvenile Justice Subcommittee has jurisdiction over these
matters in a number of lines. The first by virtue of the fact that
victims in rape cases, or alleged rape cases are very frequently ju-
veniles and second, our supervisory authority extends to the
Bureau of Justice Statistics which has recently published an exten-
sive report on rape dealing with a variety of factors in attempting
to determine how many rapes there are and whether there is un-
derreporting of rapes, how rapes are handled by the criminal jus-
tice system in terms of encouraging victims to come forward. We
also have, under the jurisdiction of this subcommittee, the Office of
Justice Programs which had appropriated, because of legislation
initiated by this subcommittee, substantial funding to assist rape
victims with medical bills and on counseling.

So that is an ongoing matter and an issue of great public con-
cern. There recently has been a great deal of public interest on the
celebrated case involving the recantation of testimony by Ms. Cath-
leen Crowell Webb, who will be a witness here today and that has
focused very substantial public attention on the problem of rape,
the problem of the rape victim, of the handling by the criminal jus-
tice system of the entire subject and it is in this context with a

(1)
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Now, I would like to yield now to my distinguished colleague
from Illinois, Senator Simon.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL SIMON, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

Senator SimoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

There has been a great deal of public attention focused on this
case. I am concerned about that. We have here a very unusual
case. Mrs. Webb, who has shown great courage, has a case that has
received a great deal of attention and is being handled by the
courtﬁi of Illinois and the Governor of Illinois and proceeding as it
should.

My concern as we look at this one case, is that it not do damage
to the whole question of prevention of rape—that we not discour-
age women who are attacked from coming forward. This is already
a terrible problem in our society.

The case that we will be discussing this morning, and which is
before the Illinois courts, is not at all typical and I hope that we do
not generalize in our society now on the basis of one unusual case.

Senator SpecteR. Thank you, very much, Senator Simon.

I would like to now turn to our distinguished colleague from
Kentucky, Senator McConnell.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MITCH McCONNELL, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF KENTUCKY

Senator McCoNNELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to commend you for holding these hearings. As you know,
Mr. Chairman, and I think that Senator Simon knows as well, my
particular area of interest related to this over the years has been
sexual assaults against children.

The statistics that have typically been cited indicate a huge per-
centage of children aged 11 and under who assert that they have
been sexually assaulted are in fact, telling the truth. One of the
disturbing things about this case that we will be hearing about this
morning, is the whole question of the truth with regard to sexual
assault. There are a number of children now who seem to be
coming forward and most of them I must confess, over 11, have in-
dicated that they have not told the truth in alleging a sexual as-
sault. I think that this is all a very important area of inquiry and I
look forward to hearing from witnesses that you have scheduled,
Mr. Chairman.

Senator SPeCTER. Thank you, very much, Senator McConnell.

We will proceed now to hear from our first witness. Our lead wit-
ness is a distinguished professor of law, Prof. Paul Rothstein, who
is a professor of evidence at the Georgetown University Law Center
where he has held tenure since 1970.

Professor Rothstein has unusual credentials in that he serves as
chairman of the American Bar Association’s Committee on Rules
of Criminal Procedure and Evidence, and will set the stage by dis-
cussing the rules of law as it relates to recantation of evidence, the
courts’ approach on this subject, the legal theories underlying this
area of the law, and the basis for having recanted testimony evalu-
ated by the original trial judge.
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I appreciate your being here, Professor Rothstein, and look for-
ward to your testimony.

STATEMENT OF PROF. PAUL ROTHSTEIN, GEORGETOWN
UNIVERSITY LAW CENTER, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. RotasTEIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator SpecTeEr. What you have submitted will be made a part
of the record in full and to allow the maximum amount of time for
questioning, it would be appreciated if the essential points would
be summarized.

Mr. RotustEIN. Thank you, very much, Mr. Chairman.

You are to be complimented, together with your subcommittee
and Senators Simon and McConnell, for opening up and looking
into this very important question. Why is this man Mr. Dotson,
still in prison when the victim has said that the rape never oc-
curred?

And I have been asked to tell you the law’s thinking about why
it should be difficult to recant testimony of this sort, why it is diffi-
cult to get out of prison 6 years after the conviction, even when the
victim has recanted.

I am not necessarily in sympathy with keeping Mr. Dotson in
prison. I think that when the victim has recanted in a case like
this, there is something wrong with the justice system if it does not
at least look very carefully at whether or not the conviction was
proper in the first place.

But I have been asked to tell you what the law’s thinking is on
this, why this man may still be in prison. As a preliminary it is
interesting to note that had this story come out during the time of
Mr. Dotson’s trial, when all he must do to be acquitted, is to raise a
reasonable doubt about whether he is guilty or not, that even at
that time, there is a severe question as to whether this story would
have been received by the court, because of the rape shield laws. I
am talking about the country generally. And I am trying not to
focus too particularly on the facts of this case, but the problem of
recantation generally. I have no inside information about the facts
of this case. The only way that you can judge a particular case, is
by sitting daily at the trial. All that I know is what has been re-
ported in the press, except that I do know about the law. Had this
story come out originally at the trial, such that Mr. Dotson’s de-
fense lawyer would have known about it, there is a severe question
in the law as to whether it would have been received even though
it does seem to raise a reasonable doubt about his guilt. Why do I
say that? It is because of the rape shield laws that have been en-
acted widely around the country including in the Federal jurisdic-
tion. They would prevent showing that Mrs. Webb, at least as re-
ported by the newspapers, had been having sexual intercourse with
her boyfriend, and had feared that she might be pregnant—al-
though she was not—by the boyfriend, and had feared that she
would be ejected from a foster home that she loved, and therefore,
charged rape against Mr. Dotson—not her boyfriend—with whom
she had not ever had intercourse, either voluntarily or involuntar-
ily, in order to cover up the feared pregnancy. That is, at least, the
gist of the recantation story at the current time as I read it. The
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rape shield laws prevent showing intercourse between the victim
and a third person, the boyfriend.

This is a hard pill to swallow and may reflect that the rape
shield laws— although very valid, and serving a very important in-
terest, the privacy of the rape victim—may be accidentally drawn
too broadly, if they would prevent this kind of exculpatory evi-
dence—which does, in fact, raise a reasonable doubt about guilt—
from coming in at the trial.

But we are not talking about the trial, we are talking about 6
years later, when the effort is to reopen a judgment once rendered.
And now the law believes that, at this point, it should be rather
difficult to reopen a case once closed. Why should it be difficult?
Well, the policy of the law, and I am asked to express what that is,
the policy of the law here is that there is a social interest in the
finality of judgments once rendered. Now, that sounds like empty
rhetoric. That sounds like a shibboleth, like pie in the sky, that has
no meaning. But it is backed by some important considerations.

If victims and witnesses could recant, and get the convicted
person out of prison, years after judgment has been rendered, what
would happen? Victims would be, to use the vernacular, bugged to
death; they would be bothered, harrassed, approached, all sorts of
attempts from cajoling to bribery to threats would be used against
them to get them to recant. This would not be good for the system.
The system—or so the law believes—has an interest in saying that
once a judgment has been rendered, once all the appeals have run,
once all the time for appeals has run, and the time for habeas
corpus has run—and the law gives people ample time to do all of
these things—that then there comes a time when the question
must be laid to rest and there must no longer be any doubts. That
is a hard pill to swallow in a situation like this where there is a
flesh and blood man in prison and the victim has said, that the act
did not occur.

Now, what are some of the underlying reasons that the law
would give for suspecting recantations?

First of all, the original judge—who sat at the original trial and
heard all of the evidence, and appraised the credibility of all of the
witnesses—hears the recanted testimony. He must decide which
story is true, the recanted story or the original story? One of them
is false. It is a difficult problem or so the law holds. The judge, who
has heard both stories and seen the evidence both times, can com-
pare the two. The judge now, today, must look at all of the evi-
dence. In this particular case, I understand that there was a semen
test done. It tended to suggest that maybe the recanted story was
not in all of its particulars true, but it did not suggest either that
the recanted story was false. There was a lie detector test that
tended to show the recanted story was true.

The judge is looking the witness in the eye and he has looked the
witness in the eye at the trial and he makes a comparative judg-
ment.

Now, what are some of the reasons that a recanted story might
be false? Why might a person falsely recant? Why might one not
believe a recantation?

I think that there are three reasons that the law gives for sus-
pecting recantations. No. 1 is, that the recantation might be self-
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interested. No. 2, a particular moral code of the individual victim
witness might dictate a recantation when that is not precisely true.
And No. 3 are psychological reasons why the recantation might be
false.

Now, let us examine these one at a time.

No. 1, the self-interest idea. There might have been bribes, ap-
proaches with money, threats, a desire for publicity. A recantation
in a case attended by tremendous publicity does land you on the
cover of People, and Time magazine and in newspapers and on all
the talk shows. Some people might be susceptible to that kind of
thing. But there might have been threats and there might have
been bribes, attempts to pay. Many of these things are less realistic
in the Webb/Dotson case, than in your more typical case of recan-
tation: Some kinds of high crime like murder or mafia connected
crime, where in fact, there has been an attempt to bribe and
threaten a witness into a recantation.

Senator SpECTER. Mr. Rothstein, do you believe that the general
legal standards applicable to a recantation are essentially correct
and do not need modification in your judgment?

Mr. RotHsTEIN. Yes, I do think that theyv are essentially correct
for the mine run of cases involving recantations—there should be
gigh barriers to reopening many years later a judgment once ren-

ered.

Senator SPECTER. And that is the standard that the trial judge
applies to this in deciding whether a new trial should be granted or
the defendant acquitted and released?

Mr. RotasTEIN. Well, the nuances vary around the country. At
the trial all the defendant has to do is to raise a reasonable doubt
to get off. But after there has been a conviction against him and 12
jurors have all considered it and unanimously considered all wit-
nesses and evidence, and come in with a verdict of conviction
beyond a reasonable doubt; then the standard is and should be
much higher.

It can range from a—not just raising a reasonable doubt, but pre-
ponderance of the evidence, preponderance of the probabilities of
even clear and convincing evidence.

Senator SPECTER. Well, is the standard for reversing a conviction
that the defendant at that point must show by a preponderance of
evidence, that the conviction was wrong?

Mr. RotHsTEIN. It ranges from that upward, to an even higher
standard than that around the country and in addition——

Senator SpEcTER. What is the highest standard?

Mr. RotusTtEIN. Clear and convincing or probability of innocence,
or manifest injustice; and there is an additional qualifier that it
must be newly discovered evidence, that could not, with due dili-
gence have been discovered earlier.

Senator SPecTER. Well, if you have recantation you could not pos-
sibly satisfy that standard, because the witness had whatever
knowledge is present at the later date at the time of the trial.

Mr. RotusTEIN, Could not have been discovered by the defense.

Senator SPECTER. Could not have been discovered by the defense?

Mr. ROTHSTEIN. Yes.

I was recounting some of the reasons why recanted testimony
could be suspected. The second reason that I was going to get into
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was the particular moral philosophy or peculiar moral beliefs of
the particular recanting victim witness, for example, some people
behe\{e—_and this may generally in other contents be admirable—
that it Is time to turn the other cheek, that even if the original
crime did occur, that this man has paid for it, he has been in
prison a long time, and I am forgiving, forgiveness is a high value.
And therefore, I will recant. This man has paid, it did occur, but I
will recant.

The next heading that I discussed, as a reason why one might
falsely recant, has to do with psychological factors. In a rape case,
for example, the rape victim frequently feels—and this is totally ir-
rational, but it is a real psychological fact, and it is very frequent—
guilty or somehow responsible for the rape. That is our society’s
fault, I suppose, that they make them feel that way. They are in
fact usually in no way responsible or guilty for their own rape. But
they feel—irrationally—in the subconscious, guilty or responsible
for the rape. If that is so, if you are feeling guilty enough, like you
were responsible for the rape, you will say, gee, I am the guilty one
and I am the responsible one for this rape. This is irrational but
this is the way that rape victims feel. I should let this guy off. I
caused the rape. I was too attractive, or too sexually provocative. It
is all not true.

Senator SPECTER. Let me interrupt you at this point and defer to
Senator Simon for his questions, please.

Mr. RotHSTEIN. Fine.

Senator StMoN. How does Illinois law compare to your general
description of the law?

Mr. RoTHSTEIN. It seems to be in accord with this general de-
scription. Those are the policies that are at work and, in general,
around this country they do try to put the case back in the hands
o{ the original trial judge, if they can, because he has seen both
stories.

. Now, that does present a problem because sometimes a trial
judge will be interested in upholding the original verdict because
he was the man in charge. But he did not render the verdict; the
jury did.

. Contmging on, the other aspect of this psychological factor that
1s operating on recanting victims is that another common psycho-
logical effect is denial that it ever happened. Think about it for a
moment, and put yourself in the position of a rape victim, put
yourself in the position of a person being raped. It is one of the
most horrible atrocities that could happen to humankind. There-
fore, psychologically the victim puts up a barrier and begins to say
over the years, this did not happen, this could not have happened.
It is the well-known psychological effect of denial and if that sets
In to a strong degree, a rape victim could well say it did not
happen, and believe that it did not happen.

Senator SpEcTER. Mr. Rothstein, I do not want to interrupt you
unduly but we have budget considerations this afternoon and the
majority leader has called a meeting at 11 a.m., so that we are
going to have to move through with some dispatch.

If you could be a little more responsive.

Senator Simon. I think that he has answered my questions and I
have no further questions.
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Mr. RorHsTEIN. May I wrap up and say that perhaps the law has
found the perfect compromise here. The integrity of the law is
maintained by maintaining the conviction but in a case where that
is too unjust, the Governor has the power to pardon or commute,
therefore the integrity of the law is maintained and yet justice is
done. That kind of compromise has been used in many cases. There
are a couple of cases where people have killed out of necessity—in
one case in a lifeboat that was adrift for month and they drew
straws and they killed and ate one of the members. There was no
other source of food. One perished voluntarily to save many. They
said that we have the defense of necessity. That to me was murder.
To the law that was murder. The integrity of the law had to be
maintained. They convicted those people of murder. However, in
one English case like this, the Queen later commuted the sentence,
because there were certain powerful considerations of justice.

That method is perhaps the best compromise between individual-

ized justice and the integrity of the law—justice in the general
case.
Senator SpecTER. Well, Professor Rothstein, what considerations,
in your judgment, would justify executive clemency by the Gover-
nor of Illinois that would not be present to warrant the grant of a
new trial by the trial judge?

The interest of justice would be coterminous, would it not, in this
case, from those two considerations?

Mr. RoTtHSTEIN. I think that it would be up to the Governor to
himself examine all the evidence, both from the real trial and the
present recantation, to make his own assessment of the credibility
of the stories. He is not laboring under the high threshold the law
imposes for reopening a judgment. Fie can make the determination
in the first instance as though he is coming to it fresh, as though
there has been no conviction, and he can decide whether he be-
lieves that the man is guilty or innocent.

Senator SPECTER. But he would be substituting his judgment for

that of a trial judge?

Mr. RorusteIN. That is right and I think that should be used
very, very sparingly and very, very rarely.

Senator SPEcCTER. Why at all?

Mr. RoTHSTEIN. You raise a very good question. In fact, I am not
advocating that. What I am saying is that if anything is to be done,
I see that as a possible way to reconcile the competing interests
here, but I am not recommending that that be done. That is not for
me to say.

Senator SpECTER. Professor Rothstein, thank you very much and

we very much appreciate your testimony.
Mr. RotusTEIN. Thank you very much.
Senator SpecteR. I would like to call now Mrs. Cathleen Crowell

Webb and her attorney, Mr. John McLario.
CATHLEEN CROWELL WEBB, JAFFREY, NH, ACCOMPANIED BY
HER ATTORNEY, JOHN McLARIO, MENOMONEE FALLS, WI

Senator SpEcCTER. Thank you for joining us, and Mr. McLario, as
Mrs. Webb’s attorney, you may proceed to make an opening state-

ment.
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has stirred my conscience, and convicted me of this wrong, and I
must obey God regardless of the consequences.

I can no longer live in a prison of guilt that restricts my soul.
Cathy, with my support and her pastor’s support and others will do
right to clear Gary Dotson until the stars fall.

Thank you and may I introduce to you, Cathy Crowell Webb.

Sggator SPECTER. Perhaps a few questions before we turn to Mrs.
Webb.

We are obviously concerned with what the law is in any case
with the administration of justice for the individual defendant. The
law has to move from that to generalize principles to do justice in
all of the cases which come before the court, and before getting
into some of the specifics of this particular case, I would like to ask
you a few questions and perhaps other members of the panel would
as well, because of your familiarity with these issues and the prob-
lems which have come up in this context.

Putting aside the specific case and the innocence or guilt of Mr.
Dotson, which is obviously paramount in this case, what impact do
you believe that there will be on other rape victims, in terms of
their being willing to come forward to testify?

There is a very substantial body of evidence that a relatively
small fraction of rape victims are willing to testify because of the
many problems associated with being a witness or a prosecuting
witness in a rape case. What is your judgment as to the potential
impact on other women who are raped willingness to come forward
to testify?

Mr. McLaARr10. Senator Specter, I would trust that a rape matter
is so serious and so devastating to any woman that this, of course,
would not affect that in any way. I believe that this is a totally
unique case and no one would want to see an unjust person lan-
guish in jail. I do believe this, that it may make the police officers
more diligent in their inquiry so that there are less and less rapists
let loose but also I trust that it will make the policeman cautious
so that if a person is not guilty of rape, he will not be convicted.

Senator SpECTER. Do you think, had there been greater diligence
by the investigating officers here that the truth would have come
out and Mrs. Webb would have recanted prior to conviction?

Mr. McLArr10. In my opinion, yes.

Senator SpecTeEr. With respect to some of the specific evidence,
Mr. McLario, I think that it might be useful to have your expert
position on the evidence, which has been perhaps conflicting.

One line of testimony which has been reported in the media, re-
lates to a pubic hair which matches the defendant’s but does not
match the alleged victim or the boyfriend of the alleged victim, and
there has been some contradictory press reports about the eviden-
tiary certainty of that hair analysis.

What are the facts as you understand them?

Mr. McLAR10. The facts are that out of seven hairs, I believe that
they take certain standards from certain parts of the body and
they have to take this hair and match it to these standards and it
was one hair that the scientist could not match to the standards,
but he also testified that he did not know where these standards or
other hairs came from and if it came from a few inches from where
the standards came from, that it could cause——
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scene. She wanted to go home and tell her foster parents about it
and then have the whole thing hushed up or perhaps it could be
“she never believed the police would find out.” As I understand it,
when the policeman came up to her, she did ridiculous things like
asking him for identification, totally bizarre, I believe, from a rape
perspective.

Senator SpecTErR. She wanted to have what hushed up, Mr.
McLario?

Mr. McLarro. She did not want this to be before the police. She
expected to cry rape to protect her from her promiscuity and go
home and tell her foster parents about it and convince them that it
was done and if I am pregnant, I have got an excuse, but she did
not want to report it to the police.

Senator SpPECTER. So she did not expect to carry it as far as it
went, you are saying?

Mr. McLarro. That is correct. -

Senator SpEcTER. Well, how about the business of the injuries to
her arm, her breast, her head and stomach, vaginal area?

Mr. McLarro. Dr. Labrador testified in court on the day that he
testified that all of these injuries could be self-inflicted and the
brutal bruises that has been said, through the record, here is what
the doctor prescribed when she went into the Illinois Suburban
Hospital; an aspirin and some cold packs, and that was for this
brutal rape. No band-aid put on any cuts, they were minimal
scratches by her with a piece of glass. The next day she went bicy-
cle riding and went shopping with a friend. I do not believe that is
the picture of a rape victim. No rape counseling.

Senator SpECTER. And what is your comment on the matter relat-
ing to the identificaticn that Mrs. Webb made in 1977 from mug
shots as to Mr. Dotson’s best friend as one of the other passengers
in the automobile?

Mr. McLaAri10. Now, we are referring only to the best friend.

It is my understanding that there were five pictures or six pic-
tures approximately placed in front of her. Whether this friend
was among them, I do not know, but she was taken to a lineup and
at that time, a girl who had just turned 16 and she was asked to
identify Mr. Dotson, which of course, she had the picture and as I
understand it had seen the picture, so that he was easily identifia-
ble. She testifies that she did not make any definite identification
of anyone else. She had to identify this person, Mr. Dotson, because
she felt compelled to even though she had already given the pic-
tures back to the officers and said, no, it is none of them and when
they laid them out in front of her again, this picture was so much
like him that she felt that if she did not identify Gary Dotson, that
everyone would know that she was a liar and she had to do that.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. McLario, do you think that the trial judge
in Illinois applied a wrong standard to the recantation issue?

Did Mrs. Webb want to confer with you?

Mr. McLaARr1o. She is just correcting me that it was so much like
the sketch of course, that is what I am talking about.

I think that the judge was too absolute in his decision and he
was applying it to all recantation cases, and there are 19 in the

State of Illinois and all of them have not been accepted by the
court.
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decisionmaker could have any prejudice that he does not even real-
ize that he had.

Senator SiMoN. You mentioned that there are 19 cases of recan-
tation in Illinois. As you have reviewed those other cases, have you
found any pattern, are there lessons that can be learned?

Mr. McLarrio. No; because I think that they almost all fit the
same situation and it is always where it is a codefendant, not any-
thing like this situation, Mr. Simon.

Senator SimoN. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Senator SpECTER. Mrs. Webb, we very much appreciate your
being here today and look forward to your testimony.

STATEMENT OF CATHLEEN CROWELL WEBB

Mrs. WEBB. Thank you.

Good morning, honorable Senators.

I would like to thank you for this rare opportunity that you have
given me today to speak before you at this unbiased hearing. If I
had known back in high school speech class that I would one day
speak before Members of the U.S. Senate, I would have paid closer
attention.

I am simply a homemaker and a mother who wishes to right a
terrible wrong that I have committed against another human being
6 years ago. Gary Dotson was convicted with my false testimony of
kidnaping and raping me. He was innocent of any wrong doing
against me then and he remains innocent today.

I lied 6 years ago and I am telling the truth now. Why did I lie?
Without going into elaborate detail, let me explain.

After having sex with a boy shortly after I turned 16 years of
age, I panicked thinking that I was pregnant. I made up the elabo-
rate lie to make it appear for the benefit of my legal guardians
that I had been forcibly raped so that in the event of a pregnancy,
it would not look like it was my fault.

At the time, I believed that if they had found out that I had vol-
untary sex with a boy, I would be removed from the home. I was
insecure as to their love. My goal in life at that point was to grow
up and become independent of others for my needs. I felt in order
to achieve this goal, I had to be academically successful. I did not
want to be removed from situations where my academic opportuni-

ties were very good. This was my motive for fabricating the lie of a
rape.
I hope that the circumstances surrounding my identification of
Gary Dotson will also be made clear in this hearing.

The other question that you may want answered is, Why have i
come forward to recant my lie? About 3% years ago, I made a deci-
sion based on faith in Jesus Christ, and immediately thereafter—by
that I mean the next day—the Lord convinced me that I needed to
make restitution for this lie against Gary Dotson.

In my mind, I said no, because of the many obvious consequences
of doing so. My conscience has not given me any peace since. Three
and a half years ago, I had the faith of a spiritual baby. Since then,
I have grown in faith and trust in God and I have received the
strength and the courage to right this terrible wrong.
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Mrs. WEBB. After I accepted Christ into my heart and became a
Christian, through prayer and through reading the Bible, and if I
may just elaborate? The reason why my faith and prayer—this
word is so important—is stated in Hebrews, chapter 4, verse 12:
For the word of God is quick and powerful, and sharper than any
two-edged sword, piercing even to the dividing asunder of soul and
spirit and of the joints and marrow and is a discerner of the

thoughts and the intents of the heart.
Senator SPeECTER. Mrs. Webb, at what point did you change your

testimony?

You presented it in court in early April, at what point did you
come forward to tell anybody that what you had testified to at the
trial of Mr. Dotson was a lie?

Mrs. WEBB. As I stated before, immediately after I was convert-
ed, I realized that I had to make restitution for this but I was

afraid of the consequences. And my conscience——
Senator SpecTER. Were you converted sometime in late 1981 or

early 19827
Mrs. WEBB. It was in August of 1981.
I had the guilty conscience but I was still afraid of the conse-

quences. And they were overpowering. Eventually, in March of this
year, my conscience overpowered my fear of consequences and in
early March I realized that I would have to take a step and tell
someone.

Senator SPECTER. And who did you tell first?

Mrs. WEBB. Mrs. Bonnie Nannini, who is my pastor’s wife.

Senator SPECTER. And whom did you tell next?

Mrs. WEBB. My husband.

Senator SPECTER. And beyond that?

Mrs. WEgB. Mr. McLario.
Senator SPECTER. Mrs. Webb, aside from some of the specific mat-

ters that we may discuss in a few moments we are very much con-
cerned about some of the broad principles applicable to your situa-

tion.
Starting with the aspect of a juvenile's testimony how old were

you when this alleged rape occurred?

Mrs. WEgeB. I had just turned 16 when I cried rape.

Senator SPECTER. Just turned 16. Do you believe that there is any
special problem with the testimony or response of juvenile aged 16
in terms of credibility on an accusation of rape?

Mrs. WEBB. Senators, I am not an expert on that, and I could not
even attempt to answer a question like that. I just am not knowl-
edgeable in that area.

Senator SpecTER. Well, you about speaking for yourself? Do you
f.hi?nk that you were particularly susceptible at that age to tell a

ie’

Mrs. WEBB. Yes.

Senator SpecTER. Mrs. Webb, one of the grave concerns arising

from your case, is that it may lend a question to the testimony of
other rape victims, real rape victims, as to their believability in a
court proceeding. Do you have any feeling or sense as to what that
impact may be given your own experience as a witness in a rape

case?
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He came to my house with a handful of mug shots taken from
mug books that I had already looked at. Presented them to me and
I went through them and said, no, and handed them back.

And he said something, like, look again, and handed them back
to me. And there was a picture of a man who, it turns out, was
Gary Dotson that was in that handful. And I felt, at the time, that
that picture looked very much like the police artist sketch that I
had, that the artist had drawn out of my head, and if I had said no,
that was not him I thought that that would be to admit my lie, at
the time.

Senator SpEcTER. Mr. Manne discussed with you, your statement
about donating any proceeds from any book or movies and I ask
you this question on the issue of motivation to falsify, you have
made a statement that you will not accept personally any proceeds
from a book or movie rights, or whatever monetary benefit that
may accrue to you as a result of the notoriety that is attached to
this situation?

Mrs. WEBB. I believe that Mr. Dotson is entitled to any monetary
benefits that he can get or that I can get for him. And I am not
looking to make any money off of this. All that I want to do is to
see an innocent man released.

Senator SpecTER. Mrs. Webb, would you have any suggestion as
to any studies which could be undertaken by the Office of Juvenile
Justice and Delinquency Prevention or by the witness protection
units, which we make recommendations to, which could shed some
light on your own situation, as it might be applicable to other
cases, to prevent a similar injustice from occurring in the future?

Mrs. WeBB. Sir, I am not an expert in the area. I do know that
my attorney, Mr. McLarie, could shed some light on that consider-
ing that he has worked so closely with me.

Senator SpecTer. Mr. McLario, do you have any suggestions as to
any studies that might be undertaken by the Office of Juvenile
Justice and Delinquency Prevention or the Office of Justice Pro-
grams which could set a standard or a tone that might prevent the
occurrence of this type of a situation?

Mr. McLaAri1o. Only a thorough investigation and I think that if a
person would evaluate Cathy’s childhood, they could see why she
turned out to be a liar, and why she was a callous person, uncaring
and could do the horrible thing that she did.

I think thorough investigation of rape cases, not only to convict
the rapist but to free the innocent would be my recommendation.

Senator SpEcTER. Mr. McLario, there was a polygraph adminis-
tered to Mrs. Webb in this matter?

Mr. McLarr1o. Yes, there was.

Senator SPECTER. And the results were?

Mr. McLario. Were all that she was telling the truth. I have a
copy of the polygraph here, and you should know this that the
polygraph examiner asked me that if there was any question about
her testimony, could he examine her because he said that I, person-
ally as her attorney, should know and he has gotten people who
were guilty to confess, when everybody believed that they were in-
nocent so that he wanted to help me in that regard.

I have such confidence in Cathy that I again, submitted her to
him and the questions were very penetrating——

19

Senator SpecTE : .
I%fnator Simon?R' May I see that while Senator Simon proceeds?
1s. WEBB. May I just elaborate on someth; ;
ethin 2
I%fnat‘(g SPECTER. Yes, you may proceed, IVIrs.gWI’ecli)llc)l. not add:
rs. WEBB. Before _the trial, I was given a copy of the briefing of

Prior to going on the stand, I i
tc » 1 was taken in the back -
fﬁgtgsnaglglrg;eg Eﬁlc}; 1}111_e that T needed to say, in orde?ytghceogxl;?cst
pes » that his penis was inserted in i '
addition to that—and I do not remember the exag;yvv‘(’)il'gllslf’bl‘iltl:1 CI1 (lig

as, I will never forget that face. ' -

I do not believe at this time that those were words that I thought

up but that . .
ef;e. they may have been placed in my mind by someone

Senator SPECTER. But you are not sure?

Mrs. WEBB. I am not sure, no, but I do know that I got the mes-

sage that I had t :
identificationf?l © be very forceful in the way that I presented my

Senagor SPECTER. Senator Simon?
enator SIMON. Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman
. ?i.’c;:L}ll mentioned, Mrs. Webb, that you talked to. your pastor’s wif
nd then your husband, and then Mr. McLario e
Did you know Mr. McLario before? .
ls\irs.tWEgB. No, I did not.
énator S1MoN. How did you happen to go—I icki
- ! —1 am t
er\/I II}éIcIV?rlo, bWut how did you happen to gogto Mr. M(r:llolarlzz)(‘:?kmg o
el v.vh EB}?. ellz after Mrs. Nannini came home and told Pastor
, en he r_eahzed that I did want to make restitution for this’

Senator SiMoN. And as
. as you look u
have gone through, which has been aggravated by television lights

but I have received much support within my own family and from

and my courage h infini
ag§ oy cours ggth. ave come from the Lord and he has infinite cour-
enator SiMON. Someone who ma ' isi
Yy see this on te]
(I)Ifc;,eer Egagroizgél% .yourlfcas% sonlleone else who mafrvf;(\)g ?irecrln ?n
] imself or herself, who had gone th h
rience that you have gone throug . o ] pe
. - ough, what would t
who said, I have been in court and I have lied, vgi?::t s(illcl)usl%mIe(éIég




20

. WEBB. Well, I believe that nothing that I have gone thro_ugh
sol\fg's isviompared to the agony that Mr. Dotson has faced 1;1 prlioré
because he is innocent. And I really cannot pay him back orbw a11
I did to him, other than that I can try. If somebody lied, then by a !
means come forward and tell the truth and get that 1nfn§ﬁen
person out of jail. And seeing him whep he walks out o ! os(sie
prison doors, this is going to be all worth it to me, to see him free ;

Senator SiMoN. And the pangs of. conscience that yofg Wend
through, you feel a great sense of relief for having come ogwar
and told your story and let the world know what the facts are

. WEBB. Yes, and no. .

%/Ié‘cs) th feel that I am at peace yet, because Mr. Dotson whc% hls
innocent is not out of jail yet. And I cannot feel at peace abolut e
situation until he is released with a clea;'ed name, not just cl ggnen-
cy. How can you be pardoned for something that you never did? 0

I am thankful that the Governor is willing to speed up the
matter to get him out of prison because each day in that prison is ?
1,000 days of agony and I am very thankful for that. Holvszleger, i
vs;ant to see his name cleared totally and it has been, it will be a
worth it to see him freed. ‘

Senator SimoN. I thank both of you, very much.

Thank you, Mr. C}rll‘;}alirrrll{an. Sorator Simon

PECTER. Thank you, Senator Si . _

Is\’fsalffcrLirio do you haveya signed letter from Mr. Cumr{?nngs the
polygraph examiner, the one that you gave me is unsigned®

Mr. McLario. Yes, I do. .

I believe that I have it with me, but I am not certain. \

Senator SpEcTER. Would you supply one for the record? 4

I think that it should be made a part of the record, and we wou

i a signed one.
hkl\E/}I:.o h}&%‘ﬁARIO.gSo that the record is correct, that one was ’c}a;t}{en
by the telephone typed up by me word for word and then within a

few hours I got the letter from him from Chicago, IL. b
Senator SpecTer. Well, this appears on what purports to be his
ionery?
Stall\zx?. MgLARIO. It was his card that was placed. _ )
Senator SPECTER. So you photostzﬂ:eci Iils }clard ?on a piece of paper
ed what you got over the telephone?
anledﬁ.heMngI}:iRIo. Tha%’ is gc:orrect,h and lwf do have an exact copy
he sent to me a few hours later. .
thggig’tgl agPECTER. Well, we would like to have his report and
signed by him. .
Mr. McLario. Of course. .
[Letter from polygraph examiner follows:]
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Robert C. Cummins, Juc.

POLYGRAPH LABORATORY
) 8 SOUTH MICHIGAN AVENUE, SUITE 1308 AREA CODE 312
\?@ CHICAGO, 'LLINCIS 80603 TELEPHONE 346-3939
April 15, 1985

Attorney John J. McLario
NBB Wl6783 Main Street
Menomonee Falls, Wisconsin 53051

Re: Cathleen Mae Webb
S-85-88

Cn April 13, 1985, cathleen Mae Webb voluntarily submitted herself
for a polygraph examination to determine whether or not she had
any physical (including sexual and personal) ~ontact with Gary
Dotscn on Baturday, July 9, 1977.

It was also to be destermined whether or not she had Jiven any
false testimony under oath, or purposefully withhelgd any testimony,
in front of Judge Richard L. Samuels on Thursday, April 4, 1385,
regarding her recanting her . previous testimony of about six years
ago accusing Gary Dotson of rapeing her on Saturaay, July 9, 1977.

Release signed.

It should be carefully noted that Cathleen Mae Webb signed a release
prior to her polygraph examination and acknowledged orally during
her polygraph examination that the results of her test, good or

bad, would be made available to her attorneys, The Cook County
States Attorney's Office, and The News Media.

It should be further carefully noted that her Attorney John McLario
advised the undersigned that he could ask Cathleen Mae Webb any
question he deemed necessary, and as many questions he wished

Lo thoroughly cover the issues under investigation including any
subsequent interrogation if there were any indications of deception
by his client during her polygraph examination.

(1) on July g, 1977, were you physically with Gary Dotson?
Answer - NO Opinion - TRUTHFUL

{2) on Juiy 9, 1977, did you take part in a sex act with
Gary Dotson?

Answer - NO Opinion ~ TRUTHFUL

(3) on July 9, 1977, the night you said you were raped, did
vou have any physical contact with Gary Dotson?

Answer - NO Opinion - TRUTHFUL
(4) on July 9, 1977, did you take part in a sex act with

anyone?

Answer - NO Opinion - TRUTHFUL

(5) Had you physically seen Gary Dotson before you viewed
him in the police line-up?

Ansver - NO Opinion - TRUTHFUL

(6) on Thursday, April 4, 1985, did you tell any lies before
Judge Richard I,. Samuels?

Answec - NO Opinion - TRUTHFUL

{7) oa Thursday, April 4, 1985, dig You give any false testimony
under ocath before Judge Richard L. Samuels?
Answer - NO Opinion - TRUTHFUL

(8) on Thursday, april 4, 1385, did you purposefully withhold
any information while under oath before Judge Samuels,
about what truthfully happened to You on July 9, 19772
Answer - NO Opinion - TRUTHFUL
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i i by anyone
u been offered or promised anything ‘
) 22V§h§gge your testimony about Gary Dotson sexually assaulting

?
Xﬁ:Qer - NO Opinion - TRUTHFUL

(10)Have you received anything from anyone to chgnge yogr
testimony about Gary Dotson sexually assaulting you?
Answer - NO Opinion - TRUTHFUL

Respectfully submitted.

(i (e

Robert C. Cummins

Senator SpecTER. Thank you very much, Mrs. Webb, we appreci-
ate your testimoxrlr}lfr; . Senat

Mr. McLarrio. Thank you, Senator. _ _

Se;.ator SpecTeR. I would like now to call our final two witnesses,
Dr. Charles B. McDowell and Dr. Ellen Frank, would you step for-

d please? . . .
Waﬁr. Ii\/[ecDowell is the Chief of the U.S. Air Force Office of .Speigl
Investigation Studies in the Special Studies Division at Bolling Air
B : . .

FO]SC;? Macssowell has conducted research in numerous cases 1nvolv£
ing rape matters and has quite a range of experience to pyese}rll
and I might say, in passing, Dr. McDowell that I was once 1n téhe
Office of Special Investigations myself, many years ago during the

eriod of 1951 to 1953. _
P Welcome and we are looking forward to your testimony.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES P. McDOWELL, U.S. AIR FORCE, OFFICE
OF SPECIAL INVESTIGATIONS, WASHINGTON, DC

_ McDoweLL. Thank you, sir. Although I am a sp_emal agent
Wiltjlf the Office of Special Investigations, there is no Air _ForceT1}111-
terest in this matter, and I am appearing as a private citizen. The
information that I would like to impart t;’o chCistt;bcommlttee is

rch I have done in my current cap . ‘
ba}s?%% %ﬁogzssfho do not know, the Air Force Office of Special In\fsé
tigations has the responsibility for investigating major crlmeIs tha
occur within the Air Force. These of course, include yape.l n my
particular capacity I have the occasion to engage in origina cgl‘r:nﬁ
nological research and it is extremely important that I must te
h . . .
yoﬁlxtyinvestigations support a prosecutive model. That 1s, L;he)%
take an allegation and ask whether or not the basic elements o
the offense are present; they gather evidence, and they prepare a
rosecution. . .
Ca?fnfg;tipgators and law enforcement agencies throughout the C‘Oulfl;—
try have precious little time to engage in more behaviorally ﬁrlenl-
ed research. As a consequence, there are great gaps 1n our ncilw(i
edge. And as an investigator and as a som.al.smentlst, I havIeh a
the opportunity to see a large number of criminal cases, and I hope
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to develop new and useful information for investigators. I am par-
ticularly interested in the phenomenon of false allegations. False
allegations, I might say, Senator, cut across all socio-economic
lines; they involve males and females, and they involve a wide
range of offenses extending from assault to rape to murder and so
on.
I believe that it is important for us to understand as much as we
can about this phenomenon so we can clearly distinguish between
instances in which we have an actual offense and those in which
the offense lacks merit.

This is necessary in order to enable us to successfully prosecute,
for example, rapists, while at the same time conducting investiga-
tions that exonerate those who are innocent. I have been particu-
larly interested with the problem of false allegations of rape be-
cause we, as the other service branches do, conduct numerous in-
vestigations into this offense. And pursuant to this interest, I have
analyzed rape investigations between 1970 and 1984; specifically
1,218 cases. Approximately 341 of those cases were false allega-
tions.

Senator SpecTER. How many of those were rape cases?

Dr. McDoweLL. Well, I do not have the exact figures with me,
but the total——

Senator SpecTER. If you could break those down and supply them
to us I would be very much interested in that.

Dr. McDoweLL. Yes, sir, I will get those to you.

[Information follows:]

Of the 1,218 cases studied, 460 were conclusively determined to have been forcible

rapes; 212 were false allegations, and the remaining 546 cases could not be classified
with absolute certainty.

Dr. McDoweLL. Suffice it to say that a substantial number of
those were false allegations.

I wanted to see if I could determine whether or not there were
any characteristics that were unique to false allegations, that
would enable an investigator to distinguish that kind of case from
a genuine rape.

Now, I must say that it is not our position to sit in judgment on
an allegation. The purpose of doing this is to develop an investiga-
tive logic that can be given to investigators to enable them to effi-
ciently and successfully resolve the allegation.

In fact, I did discern a number of important items and I have
placed them together to form a paradigm or a model. My research
is not yet complete and I must tell you that.

In spite of that fact, it has been very, very useful in approaching
these kinds of cases. I have coordinated with my colleagues at the
FBI behavioral science unit at Quantico and have received consid-
erable encouragement and support from them.

Perhaps some of the information I have developed here, may
have a bearing on this case and for that reason I would like to offer
myself for any questions you may have. ,

Senator SpecTER. Well, based on your inquiries today, what are
your conclusions as to this case?

Dr. McDoweLL. You want the straight conclusion, Senator?

Senator SpecTER. The straight conclusions.
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Dr. McDoweLL. Yes, sir, in my opinion, based on the information
contained in the original trial transcript, the information con-
tained in the recantation, and other data made available to me, I
must say that Cathleen Crowell Webb’s original allegation fits the
model of a false allegation.

Senator SpecTeEr. What about all the alleged, we will use that
word frequently in our discussion, of the alleged inconsistencies in
her testimony, for the pattern of the story and the bruises, is it
consistent that a young woman, just turned 16, would arrange such
an elaborate scheme of bruises, scratches, injuries, dazed condition?

Dr. McDoweLL. Yes, sir, it is.

One of the characteristic features of a false allegation—and may
I digress for just a second—is that a false allegation is always in-
strumental. It solves a problem of some kind, whereas a forced
rape does not. A forced rape is a problem in its own right. Many
people in their early and middle teen years go through a tremen-
dous period of personal crisis, and many of these people have inad-
equate coping resources for a variety of reasons. Faced with a prob-
lem which they see as being overwhelming, a false allegation may
offer a solution to the problem, and therefore these allegations are
not uncommon and if viewed from the perspective of the nominal
victim, they make very, very good sense.

Senator SpECTER. Dr. McDowell, because of the limitations of
time, let me ask you, considering the fact that you have studied
this case, with some intensity, how do you account for the different
conclusion which the trial judge reached to deny Mr. Dotson’s ap-
plication for a new trial?

Dr. McDoweLL. I would have to say, Senator, that the trial judge
is not familiar with the indicators that I have developed.

And what he is evaluating is in effect a procedural due process
model which was presented before him.

Senator SPECTER. And what are those indicators?

Dr. McDoweLL. The indicators, and I will be as quick as I can,
and I must caveat it by saying that no one indicator is diagnostic.
You have to take them in an aggregate. People who make false al-
legations tend to allege that the offense was committed by a com-
p}lle;te stranger. This absolves them of responsibility for a relation-
ship.

Second, the victim will invariably claim to have offered vigorous
and continuous resistance, a resistance that did not result in seri-
ous reprisals from the rapist.

Third, the victim will claim either multiple assailants, or what I
have called the single boogey man.

Fourth, the absence of collateral sexual acts. In general, false al-
legations of rape allege a penile penetration and do not contain col-
lateral allegations for forced fellatio or cunnilingus and so on.

Fifth, there is a vague recall of the details of the rape or con-
versely, an over-reporting of numerous small details.

Sixth, and this is one of the key issues, involves the physical
presence of injury. False allegations include injuries that are gen-
erally limited to sharp cuts, scratches, and bruises, usually to vne
breast, face, neck and torso. The cuts and scratches, however, will
not cross the eyes, the lips, the nipples or the vagina. In many
cases, these scratches are extensive.
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Senator SpecTEr. How about the vaginal injuries here?

Dr. McDoweLL. The testimony on that is unclear. As near as I
can tell, sir, it is indicated that the injury was to an area below the
navel but above the pubic hair.
tthle specific location was never clarified in the documents

a ——————

Senator SpectEr. If there were in fact vaginal injuries, would
that change your conclusion?

Dr. McDowEeLL. Specific vaginal injuries?

Senator SPECTER. Yes.

Dr. McDowEeLL. It could very well, yes, sir.

But perhaps the most compelling argument is that in my experi-
ence—and I hasten to add, my research is not complete and I can
be proven wrong—I have no knowledge of a legitimate rape victim
who has been written on, that is, had words or phrases inscribed on
her body, particularly in the lower abdomen. Yet I find that this is
fairly characteristic of many false allegations.

It is my understanding in this case that words were written on
Mrs. Webb’s abdomen.

Also, the injuries themselves may be compelling in their appear-
ance, but they are not serious, that is, they do not require any kind
of significant medical attention.

Seventh, the report is generally not made to law enforcement
personnel because the victim simply does not want an investiga-
tion. It is the allegation itself that solves the problem.

Eighth, the victim cannot tell where the crime took place, or
offers a vague description.

Ninth, the crime scene itself may not support the allegation.

Tenth, and this is not present in this case, but we find a number
of victims who allege either notes, or phone calls preceding or fol-
lowing the crime. This is done to bolster the allegation.

We find that when we examine the victimology, we find individ-
uals with numerous personal problems, people who are having dif-
ficulty in their personal relationships such as with a boyfriend,
husband, or tneir family and occasionally individuals who have a
history of incidents suggestive of this kind of hoax.
| Finally, the allegation is always instrumental: It solves a prob-
em.

Senator SpeCTER. Thank you very much, Dr. McDowell, that is
very intevresting.

I will insert your statement into the record.

[The prepared statement of Dr. McDowell follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHARLES P. McDoweLL

Although the comments which follow are based on research I
have conducted as an employee of the Air Force Office of Special
Investigations, they do not reflect the position or official
policy of the United States Air Force.

I am a Special Agent with the Air Force Office of Special
Investigations, the agency responsible for investigating major

crimes within the Air Force. I am presently assigned as Chief
of the Special Studies Division within our Directorate of
Investigative Analysis. Part of my work involves original

criminological research o which I attempt to learn new things
about traditional crimes. I do this in order to develop improved
kinds of investigative logic which our agents can apply in their
investigations. My working goal 1is to produce a better, more
efficent means for investigating serious crimes.

Law enforcement agencies have traditionally and properly
approached crimes as "prosecutive" entities and have 1left the
theoretical world of crime to academicians and other researchers.

Unfortunately, this has created a ‘"disconect": the law
enforcement community has the actual cases while the researcher
typically does not. Even where case files are available to

researchers, they tend to have three built in biases: First,
they represent only those issues the police have been willing or
able to investigate. Second, they only contain what the police
have been willing or able to record. Third, they are cases the
police have been willing to share with researchers -- and there
are many reasons for witholding cases. As a result, there have
been major problems with the validity and reliability of the data
available to researchers. The results have been predictable:
there are significant gaps in what we know about crimes and
criminals.

Recognizing this, I have ‘gone back though our closed case
files and attempted to extract the human side of these tragedies
in the hope of gaining a better understanding of just what goes

on. I have discovered that «our investigations involve
exquisitely complex events which, in their aggregate, often tell
a story overlooked by criminal investigators. I have become

particularly interested in the phenomenon of false allegations.
They are an important issue in both the c¢riminal and juvenile
justice systems for several reasons:

-- They needlessly consume law enforcement resources which
could be better used in pursuing actual crimes.

-- They place true crime victims at a disadvantage by
reducing the resources available to them and by forcing them to
defend their own victimization.

-- False allegations - if unrecognized as such -~ allow
genuine (but non-law enforcement) problems to go unrecognized and
untreated.

- They jeopardize those innc. pnt people who are falsely
accused.

Although my research 1is far from complete, I have begun to
unravel some of the whys and wherefores of false allegations,
especially in the areas of rape and assault. It is becoming
increasingly clear that these cases share a number of common
features which, taken collectively and in their overall context,
may well enable us to guickly recognize false allegations. Thus
far we have learned that:
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STATEMENT OF DR. ELLEN FRANK, WESTERN PSYCHIATRIC IN-
STITUTE AND CLINIC (UNIVERSTIY OF PITTSBURGH SCHOOL
OF MEDICINE). PITTSBURGH, PA, ON BEHALF OF THE
AMERICAN PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION

Dr. FRaNK. Mr. Chairman and members of the Senate Subcom-
mittee on Juvenile Justice, it is an honor and pleasure to be invit-
ed here on behalf of the American Psychological Association to dis-
cuss the consequences of rape victimization.

I share the subcommittee’s concern that the widespread atten-
tion surrounding the Webb case may have a chilling effect on
women pressing rape charges and may increase the skepticism of
jurors in determining the truthfulness of their claims.

In my statement I'd like to address three major questions con-
cerning psychological aspects of rape. First, what are the mental
health consequences of a rape victimization? Second, what factors
influence recovery from rape trauma? And third, under what cir-
cumstances are rape victims most likely to participate in the crimi-
nal justice process?

I think before I do that, it is important to provide some statisti-
cal information on the nature and extent of the crime of rape. As I
am sure you are aware, recently the Bureau of Justice Statistics
compiled a report based on all nationial crime surveys between 1973
and 1982 in cases of adolescent and adult female rape. The report
estimates that during that 10-year period there were 1.5 million
rapes of females over the age of 12 in the United States; only half
of those crimes surveyed were reported. The highest rates are for
the young, the highest age of risk is between 16 and 24. Unmarried
women, poor women, black women are all at increased risk as com-
pared with the general population.

The sample indicates that two-thirds of the assailants were
strangers; however, statistics from rape crisis centers, from other
research studies, and from our own, show that at least equal num-
bers of stranger and acquaintance rapes occur, suggesting that ac-
quaintance rape is much less likely to be reported even in a survey
interview.

Let me address the mental health consequences of rape. A recent
review of this question by Dr. Elizabeth Ellis of the University of
Georgia, in which she looked at all empirical studies including our
own, suggested that there is a three-part reaction to rape. There is
a short-term reaction which involves a wide range of somatic symp-
toms, sleep disturbance and nightmares, tremendous fear and anxi-
ety, serious, even suicidal depressions, and difficulties in social
functioning.

At 6 weeks and beyond, recovery from this initial reaction
begins. But these same studies provide evidence for an intermedi-
ate reaction, usually seen between 3 months and about 1 year after
the assault. During that period, women continue to experience de-
pression, social problems, sexual problems, and high levels of rape-
related fears. These same empirical investigations provide evidence

for the long-term reaction which is still observed after 1 year which
tends to involve a continuing sense of anger, a diminished capacity
to enjoy life, hypervigilance to danger, and continued sexual dys-
function. A woman may return to her job and function perfectly
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on women pressing rape charges and may increase the skepticism of jurors in

determining the truthfulness of thelr claims.

In my statement, I will address three major questions concerning

psychological aspects of rape: 1) What are the mental health consequences of

rape? 2) What factors influence recovery from rape trauma? and 3) Under what

circumstances are rape victims most likely to participate in the criminal

justice process?

Prior to a discussion of these i1ssues, it is important to provide some

statistical information on the nature and extent of the crime of rape. The

Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS) of the U.S. Department of Justice recently

issued a report on the national incidence of rape and attempted rape for the

10~year period between 1973 and 1982. Over this time period, there were an

estimated 1.5 million rapes and attempted rapes of females over the age of 12

in the United States. Only half of the crimes surveyed were reported to the

police. The highest victimization rates were for the young. Those between

the ages of 16 and 24 were two to three times more likely to be victimized.
Unmarried women, poor women, and black women are all at increased risk for

victimization. The sample indicates that two-thirds of the assailants were

strangers. But statistics from rape crisis centers and our own research show

equal numbers of stranger and acquaintance rape, suggesting that acqualntance

rape is less likely to be reported even in a survey interview. Somewhere

between 50% and 60% of completed rapes involve the use of a weapon.

1) What are the mental health consequences of rape?

A recent review by Dr. Elizabeth Ellis of research on rape (including our

own) points to three sequential reactions to a rape experience. Ellis

describes a short—-term reaction which includes a wide range of symptoms such

as physical complaints (nausea, aches and pains, vaginal irritation and loss
of appetite), sleep disturbance and nightmares, fear, anxiety, major
depression, and difficulties in social functioning. Initial high scores on

tests of depression, fear, anxiety, and social maladjustment evident in all
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and hospital emergency room settings. A different picture emerges when one

explores the consequences of rape both for those victims who come to the

attention of imstitutions and those who do not. When Kilpatrick examined the

results of an anonymous random phone victimization survey conducted for him by
the Lou Harrils organization, he found that among women who reported being
victims of completed rapes, 16% had suffered a nervous breakdown, 44% had
considered suicide, and 19% had attempted suicide. Obviously, there is no way
to estimate how many succeeded in committing suicide following a rape. It is
impeicant to remember that this survey includes both women who had contact

with mental health professionals and women who did not.

Contact with mental health professionals and the use of certain
psychological treatments have been shown to facilitate recovery from rape
trauma. Among the subjects we have studied who were provided psychotherapy
and assessed periodically, fewer than 15% would still be rated as depressed at

one year, making them more comparable to a control group of women who had not

been raped than to rape victims not receiving psychotherapy.

The Atlanta researchers have also reported data on the soclal adjustment

of the rape victims they studied. A comparison between the social adjustment

scores of the rape victims in this study who did not receive psychotherapy at
four months with the scores obtained at three months for the victims in our

study who were provided psychotherapy sheds additional light on the impact of

treatment. While the untreated victims in the Atlanta study displayed a
"fair” to "good” level of adjustment at four months, by three months the

treated subjects in our study were at the "very good" adjustment level.

Furthermore, both Dr, Kilpatrick and Dr. Beverly Atkeson in Atlanta found
lower levels of symptoms at each assessment point for subjects who had been
exposed to repeated assessment by mental health professionals as compared to
subjects exposed to their first assessment at the time. Indeed, both Calhoun

and Kilpatrick have noted that subjects found the assessment process

therapeutic, probably because of the empathy and reassurance provided by those

who conducted the assessments.
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she brought the rape upon herself to see that she has no cause to feel guilty

1s equally difficult. We cling to the myths of rape at our peril: they

increage our vulnerability by making us feel safe when we are not and they

make the task of recovery from victimization much more difficult than it need

otherwise be.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify today on behalf of the American

Psychological Assoclation omn the subject of the psychological reactions to

rape. If I can provide the Subcommittee with any additional information or

resources, please do not hesitate to call upon me.

Senator SPECTER. Dr. Frank, what studies would you recommend
by the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention or by
the newly formed justice programs which would bear on this cen-
tral question, which is really the core of our hearing today. We
have to see that justice is done in the individual case, and as Mr.
Gary Dotson’s freedom is at stake, justice has to be done there,
whatever it is, and that has to be determined through legal proce-
dures. But there is obviously a problem of the chilling effect by
virtue of the circumstances here as they have evolved. What stud-
ies might be undertaken by the Federal Government where we
have allocated funds for this generalized area which would support
the mechanism to give women who have been raped the courage,
the structure, support systems to come forward to report and have
justice done in those cases? .

Dr. Frank. I think the first thing that comes to mind is a serious
empirical study of the effect of the rape advocacy movement. It
seems to me that the initial impetus to provide rape crisis centers
and legal advocacy for rape victims was a correct one. But the Fed-
eral funding and the State funding available for such centers is in
a steady process of decline. It would be very beneficial if we could
document the fact that legal advocacy for rape victims does in-
crease the number of women who come forward and the number of
successful prosecutions. I know, for example, that in Allegheny
County where I reside, in the period since the establishment of
rape crisis centers there has been a tenfold increase in successful
prosecutions in cases of rape. And I have to believe——

Senator SpeECcTER. More reports as well?

Dr. Frank. More reports, but the real question is, How many of
the cases brought to trial are successfully prosecuted?

Senator SPECTER. Anything else by way of studies?

Dr. Frank. I think that studies of advocacy are the most impor-
tant. Certainly, other more general studies of what would facilitate
women coming forward, speaking up, moving through the criminal
justice system with the least amount of trauma.

Senator SpecTeR. If you would give that some additional thought,

if any more ideas come to mind, I would appreciate it if you would
let us know.
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Dr. Frank. I think I can send you an entire study design.

Senator SPECTER. Senator Simon?

Senator SimoN. Yes. Two points you make: One is the percent-
ages in a Harris poll. I find them very startling. Sixteen percent of
victims suffered nervous breakdowns, 44 percent considered sui-
cide, 19 percent had attempted suicide. So you are talking about
something that is a very traumatic experience for the victims.
Then, you point out that women with higher self-esteem are more
likely to perceive the criminal justice system as an appropriate in-
strument for redressing injury and are going to come forward. Do
you have any ideas on what we can do in a constructive way to en-
courage more people to come forward?

Dr. Frank. Well, I think there have been a number of construc-
tive things that have been done in the last 10 years in terms of the
way in which victims are handled in emergency rooms, the kinds of
things that the chairman was referring to at the beginning of the
hearings, in terms of the way victims are interviewed, the circum-
stances under which they are interviewed. I think that continued
education of police and particularly those squads identified as
being responsible for the investigation of rape cases is particularly
important. I think many important strides were made in the period
between 1974 and 1983-1984. But I see a falling off in energy and
attention to this problem. I think we were going in the right direc-
tion to begin with, and we need to pursue the avenues that were
pursued in the mid- and late 1970’s.

Senator SimMoN. Maybe I am getting out of your area of your
study and experience, but the police, are they generally responding
the way they should to rape victims?

Dr. Frank. I do a lot of traveling around the country to talk
about this topic. My impression is that in the major cities in this
country there has been tremendous positive movement and that in
general—perhaps not the beat patrolman and patrolwomen but
certainly the sex assault squads have become extremely sensitive
and extremely efficient in their work with rape victims. My con-
cern is the smaller police forces in the smaller towns in the small
outlying communities where the old notions still hold true, where
care in the hospitals is shoddy, where the chances of correct evi-
dence gathering are minimal, at best. I think our attention should
be directed to not the large cities but to the outlying communities,
to the smaller communities where these kinds of changes have not
yet taken place.

Senator SimonN, Your testimony was written before you heard
Mrs. Webb and her attorney testify. Do you have any reflections
upon their statements as you now sit here before us? Are there
questions we can learn from Mrs. Webb’s testimony or her attor-
ney’s testimony?

Dr. Frank. I am really reluctant to comment on Mrs. Webb’s tes-
timony and her attorney’s testimony. I think, as Dr. McDowell in-
dicated, adolescence is an exceedingly difficult time under the best
of circumstances, and it would appear that there were many com-
plicating factors in Mrs. Webb’s life at that time I think it be-
hooves us to pay special attention to the needs of adolescents in a
wide variety of areas, but in particular as victims of crime. Not just
with respect to rape, but within a broad variety of victimization

.a& suggestion to the Justice Program
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categories. Adolescents are at very hi h ri imij ictimi
tion, and I think our concerns sh%uldgbe lsgeﬁc)treglrf:vlvgildvlg tiimlza%
pr§vent1ng that kind of victimization, if possible. baes e
S:gztor SéMOII\I. I thank both of you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman
Mopna éﬁ ; ;ECEEB. Thank you very much, Dr. Frank Dr.
ward. bélievgr}:hi}slo}lllésMbr;éxyv a kv)vbei/nd Mfr'll\}deario’ for coming for.
waj 'y useful hearing. i i
1s 1mportant to make g sharp distinction betwe?zgl {hte}: 131%1&2335

case and the doing of justice f b
Over-riding concern ofJ .OI'.MI‘, .I)Ot.son’ Wthh -;l

the potential collateral

, Dr. Frank, and the recommendations of others with
Departmpnt to undertake
rcbler_ns illustrated in Mrs.
0 see if we can strengthen

some studies here to see if the kinds of
Webb’s situation can be avoided and tp

purposes, but they

are not necessarily so, and that is what we have to direct our at-

tention to.
That concludes the hearing.
[Whereupon, at 11:48 a.m., the hearing was concluded.]
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